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			This is a regular progress update for partners and stakeholders from Health Education and Improvement Wales (HEIW) Chief Executive, Alex Howells. 

Please help to spread the word about HEIW by circulating this bulletin to colleagues. If you would like to be added to our mailing list please email HEIW.communications@wales.nhs.uk 












			Dear colleagues,

I hope you are well and have found some time to have a rest and recharge during these challenging times.

This bulletin is mainly focused on our initial thoughts and plans around resetting education and training for the main trainee and student groups as we take stock of the impact of COVID 19 and approach key milestones in education and training programmes. However, first I’d like to update you on some other matters that I think will be of interest. 









		






			Changes in the HEIW Executive Team 

I have now returned fully to my substantive post in HEIW following a temporary period in Welsh Government supporting the COVID 19 response. It was a real privilege to be able to contribute to the pandemic plans, and I am very grateful to Julie Rogers for deputizing for me during this period.

At the end of May we said goodbye to Stephen Griffiths, our Director of Nursing, as he retired after 38 years in the NHS.  Stephen will be sorely missed by colleagues within the organisation and by many of you. He has been instrumental in helping build solid foundations for HEIW over the last few years and an absolutely trusted member of my team. We would like to pay tribute to his service and wish him well on his retirement.  

We have been very fortunate in appointing Dr. Angela Parry to this role on an interim basis, bringing a long and successful track record in healthcare education, teaching and innovation which is at the heart of this Executive post. Angela started with us at the start of June for a 6-month period, although this is on a part time basis so we will be using her time very carefully! We hope to advertise the substantive post in early summer subject to current pressures.

We have also recently appointed Nicola Johnson on a two-year secondment as our new Director of Planning, Performance and Corporate Services, and look forward to welcoming her in September.  Nicola, who is currently Assistant Director of Strategy in Swansea Bay UHB, has worked in the NHS for many years and has extensive experience in the planning arena.

We will shortly be advertising for a Director of Digital to join our team for a two-year period, recognising this is a critical area that needs to be developed to support our functions.  Please look out for this opportunity when it is advertised and help us secure a great field. 









		






			Resetting Education and Training

The COVID 19 pandemic has brought a lot of uncertainty to our students, trainees as well as those involved in the delivery of training and education during the first quarter of 20/21. We are grateful to everyone for really stepping up to support the emergency response, and for their cooperation with the significant changes to the way in which education, training and support were provided.

It is clear that there have been some positive benefits from these changes, allowing ourselves and our partners to test out different ways of working, and providing trainees and students with different experiences that will hopefully broaden their development and experience as they start their careers.

Now that we have passed the first peak it is time to take stock, and to reset education and training to a new normal as we approach important milestones such as rotations and the start of the academic year. As a result of the planning that we did last year we also need to  bear in mind that in many professional groups we are also planning to increase cohorts.   We need to ensure that our trainees and students get the best possible experience from both their academic programmes and their clinical placements to avoid any impact on our future workforce, and to ensure that Wales is a great place to train. 









		






			Nursing and midwifery students
 
Due to the number of hours, cohorts and range of competencies forming the nursing programme the breadth of placements needed is considerable. With years two and three currently supporting the Service and year 1 students “doubling-up” on academic studies we have a future student placement bottleneck. It will take time to clear this and we are working on plans to ensure “normal” placements can resume as soon as possible. Realistically September is the earliest time but even if this is achieved, it is estimated it will be a further six months before a normal placements cycle can be resumed. The work of Practice Facilitators in this process remains crucial to supporting the student experience.

Whilst we move forward living with COVID 19, the NMC will be phasing out many of the emergency standards that came into operation early in the pandemic on 30 September 2020. This will support students returning to their normal studies and supernumerary placements. The NMC standards are facilitative rather than directive which means Wales can choose to return to normal ahead of that date. The NMC have identified a number of emergency programme standards which will be retained as recovery standards. These facilitative standards include removal of the 12-week rule, and adoption of the Standards for Student Supervision and Assessment. The NMC are also recommending flexibility in how theoretical instruction is given, moving from distance to blended learning as university campuses begin to reopen.

Work continues across Wales on development of programmes to meet the Future Midwife Standards (NMC, 2019). A Once for Wales approach is favoured and work is ongoing involving key stakeholders to deliver the new programmes. 









		






			Specialist community public health nurses and community nursing
 
We will be working closely with HBs, trusts and universities to ensure students are able to complete the academic and clinical components of their programme. Using virtual training suites will assist with creating ‘real life’ scenarios. We’re also considering enhancing the ‘preceptorship’ period which would further support newly qualified health visitors and community nurses and can be undertaken in collaboration with corporate safeguarding teams. 









		






			Allied health professions 
 
As services transition towards resetting education, we anticipate the resumption of the vast majority of student practice education placements by September. However, as there is increased demand for placements which have been postponed, we envisage we will be able to meet the demand if, together with partners, we are innovative in our approaches to providing practice education placements. We believe, through innovative approaches students can not only gain the knowledge and skills they need to achieve their learning outcomes and provide safe high-quality care, but also to be able to progress through placements at a quicker pace mitigating or shortening delays to graduation. These innovative practice education placements will have the opportunity to introduce students to the new models of service provision that have been introduced as a result of our response to COVID 19. These models include the rise in virtual consultation which has embraced technology to reach members of our population who have been particularly vulnerable during COVID-19. 









		






			Pharmacy
 
Whilst maintenance of all educational programmes has been achieved, due to the current crisis, the 2019/20 cohort of pre-registration pharmacist trainees will not be able to fully register for August 2020 as planned. GPhC have confirmed the registration assessments will be re-scheduled to December 2020 /January 2021 at the earliest. As a result of this delay, the GPhC has agreed to a provisional registration period from 1 July 2020 - 1 July 2021 to enable these provisional registrants to begin practising as pharmacists from August 2020. This together with the increased numbers of trainees starting in August 2020 will require us to take a flexible response, working closely with NHS organisations.  All programmes, for a minimum of six to nine months, will need some form of adaptation e.g. social distancing and use of technology to replace face to face events in order to maintain training.
 
Recruitment this year has been very positive with a record 141 trainees accepting pre-registration pharmacist training places compared to 90 last year. This year sees the introduction of our new training model – the first in the UK - providing trainees with experience of working in hospitals, communities and primary care.   









		






			Dentistry
 
Dental services have been significantly affected by COVID 19 and even with the recent announcement of an Amber status it is still difficult to estimate exactly when practical clinical training in primary care and dental schools will recommence.  We are working on the basis that limited clinical practice will be phased in first (possibly July/September 2020). However due to the nature of aerosol generating procedures (AGP) these may not recommence until December 2020/February 2021, and this could be much later in dental schools because of the open plan nature of the teaching environment.
 
We are continuing to monitor the situation closely and provide education and wellbeing support to trainees. We are also working with other nations and partners on provisional plans for the new normal including the development of study and training programmes. 









		






			Medical
 
GP Training
 
In Wales we have been fortunate in being able to retain the focus on education within the trainee contract which has been very much appreciated by Welsh trainees and we see this remaining as the new normal. Peer group online learning is taking place and it is likely a greater amount of peer group teaching and other learning will take place online in the future, balanced with an appropriate amount of face to face time.
 
We currently have 27 GP trainees redeployed to support the COVID 19 response and we are working with health board colleagues and faculty leads on plans to relocate them back to GP learning environments as soon as possible.
 
The national face to face recruitment and selection process has been suspended and trainees been recruited based on their machine marked test scores only. Normal recruitment processes will resume when lockdown restrictions are eased.
 
We’re very pleased to say that so far this year we’ve recruited 176 GP trainees and expect this figure to rise with the next recruitment round. This is an increase of 13.5% on last year and a record 58.5% since 2018.

Secondary care
 
A number of trainees are currently redeployed to support COVID wards and activity alongside trainees who have increased their whole time equivalent (WTE) hours, and those who have returned from out of practice (OOP). We are planning for a phased return to normal with trainees gradually returning to OOP, their clinical specialty, participating in training activities and where possible reducing their WTE hours.
 
Following the cancellation of teaching sessions and courses as a result of COVID, we are working with the specialty teams across Wales to introduce a new normal which we envisage will include a greater proportion of teaching delivered online through webinars and other media where it is appropriate and effective.

Trainee rotations were suspended in February because of COVID 19. Our priority is to ensure stability and experience of trainees within appropriate clinical environments and therefore rotations will resume in August 2020.
 
Recruitment is currently based on a high trust model with posts offered against trainees self-scoring or machine marked tests. It is hoped this experience will improve the efficiency of the recruitment process resulting in an evaluation of the current process and a potential reduction in physical recruitment stations.
 
We are also really pleased to see that according to data published by the UK Medical and Dental Recruitment and Selection Board, this year Wales has achieved the highest fill rates across the UK.

Over 99% of our secondary care core and specialty training posts across have been filled, an increase of over 5% from the previous year and over 10% from 2018. The number of training posts available has also increased from 415 to 428. Of this 428, only three places were not filled this year across the 15 specialties, with 12 specialties achieving 100%.

Recruitment for 2021 will commence in October with interviews in January; dependent upon the social distancing requirements some changes to the process may be required.
 
Foundation
 
Rotations of Foundation doctors were also affected by COVID 19 and only 40 foundation year (FY) one trainees rotated in April; all others stayed in their second post to ensure workforce stability. As above, we will be resuming rotations in August 2020.
 
Most FY doctors in non-acute specialties have been redeployed to acute services e.g. emergency medicine, GIM, acute medicine, ITU to support the COVID 19 crisis. Depending on local pressures we hope foundation doctors will return to their original placements by August.  In addition, we also hope to see the reintroduction of generic training using alternative methods of delivery by August.
 
Professional Support Unit 
 
The unit is currently seeing all new referrals and follow ups virtually, and we’ve developed online resources and sessions to replace those previously delivered face to face. We are planning a mix of virtual and face to face (social distancing rules allowing) sessions going forwards to support the likelihood of an increase in referrals with more emphasis on psychological issues e.g. trauma, anxiety disorders, grief.
 
Quality 
 
New processes for quality control and management of training are in place and future testing will provide an assessment of how effective they are. The new normal is likely to consist of fully functional quality management including trainee feedback and surveys plus the ability to visit departments for rigorous monitoring. We appreciate the impact of COVID 19 may last several months so alternatives to physical visits including videoconferencing are being developed. End of placement evaluation forms will be reintroduced by the end of the August rotation.
 
Appraisal and revalidation
 
With the GMC initially suspending medical revalidation until October and the Chief Medical Officer putting medical appraisal on hold in March, the recommencement of medical appraisal and revalidation is dependent on national guidelines and decisions.
 
We are working closely with partners and stakeholders in preparation for recommencement of these processes including planning for future appraisal meetings to take place via remote appraisal and/or with social distancing measures in place in the first instance, plus training and best practice learning modules being developed before any planned relaunch. We are also exploring options for supporting doctors with imminent revalidation dates.
 
Simulation 
 
Experience during COVID 19 has highlighted the importance of simulation as a safe and effective method of training and development of clinical skills.  We are accelerating our plans to enhance multi professional simulation across Wales and have recently appointed Dr Suman Mitra to the role of Associate Dean for Simulation at HEIW. He has an extensive track record in this area and will be a welcome addition to HEIW’s multi-professional simulation team. We will also be adding to the team additional professionals from nursing and allied health professions. Work is also underway on the development of a portal to showcase the use of simulation across Wales and enable sharing of best practice. 









		






			In my next bulletin, which will be issued in September, I’ll be updating you on developments around other key programmes including the Workforce Strategy, leadership and our strategic review of healthcare education.
 
Kind regards,
 
Alex

Alex Howells
Chief Executive, Health Education and Improvement Wales 










			
			If you would like to be added to our mailing list or do not want to receive this regular update please email heiw.communications@wales.nhs.uk
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